Minutes
OLA Legislative Committee

Telephone Conference Call
November 28, 2006, 2:00-4:00
Present: Jim Scheppke, Jim Tindall, Janet Webster, Aletha Bonebrake, Pat Duke, Diedre Conkling, Nan Heim, Abigail Elder, Sarah Beasley, Terri Washburne
1. State Librarian's report 
Jim reported on three issues. First, the November election has mixed results for libraries – seven successes and six defeats.  Successes include MCL’s levy and the creation of a new district in Wasco County. Of the defeats, the most troubling are Josephine, Jackson and Malheur Counties.  Josephine has funding through June 2007 to keep the Grants Pass and other branches operational.  The availability of O&C money plays a significant role and may explain one reason why people did not extend the levy.  Voter turnout was higher as well.  A similar situation is in Malheur County, but fund runs out January 2007 so Ontario, Vale and Nyssa Libraries may close.  Jackson’s operating levy failed and the repercussions are still up in the air.  Jim will be presenting options for actions to the State Library Board December 1.  One article on Josephine was picked up by AP - http://www.oregonnews.com/article/20061127/NEWS/61127007/-1/news . We decided it would be useful for Aletha and Nan to work on some talking points about what questions/issues came up during the elections and how various people responded (e.g. Aletha and Ronnie Budge). These would be useful for OLA members if approached by the media or elected officials. Also, Diedre will share statistics on how many measures were on the ballots with library measures and their success rate. 
Jim is very optimistic about the Governor’s Budget.  It will be released on December 1, but might not get much coverage until the 4th.

Jim has identified a potential problem with ORS 192.502(22) dealing with patron confidentiality.  A case in Florida allowed a PAC to get the email addresses from Florida libraries and use them for distribution of election material.  Currently, the Oregon statute does not explicitly protect patron email addresses except for university students and PUD customers.  The advice of one of the assistant AGs is to amend the statute with the specific exemption.  After a brief discussion about the possibly opening up discussion of parental access to minor’s records, we voted to direct Nan to identify a legislator to introduce an appropriate amendment.

2. OLA Conference sessions 
Bob Kingston reported via email that the IF Committee preconference on Law and Librarians has been accepted.  He, Curtis and Candy are discussing how to best use Emily Sheketoff in that presentation as well as in our session (which we assume has been accepted.)  We also had unofficial word that Emily will have time at one of the luncheons to discuss the activities of the ALA Washington Office. 
3. Lobbyist's report
Nan reflected on the election.  It will be a different atmosphere in Salem and school libraries should benefit as school funding will be a top priority.  Mary Nolan, a democrat from Sarah and Nan’s district, will be co-chairing the House Ways and Means Committee.  Other leadership positions are still being decided.  Nan will send out a list of interim contact information for legislators later this week.

The next meeting on the obscenity statute revision is December 19th.  All is going well with the recent expansion of the exemption for schools and coverage for sending.  Nan hasn’t seen the most recent version, and will alert us if there are problems.

We do not have an update on the Lane Library League issue.  Connie Bennett will be meeting with legislators in the Eugene area and we may have an idea then if any legislation will be proposed.  Nancy Nathanson of Orbis is one of the new legislators. 

4. Legislative Day Planning 
The date is February 7. Nan has reserved the Galleria and Jim the State Library’s large meeting room.  Sara C and Diedre will be putting together the day.  Janet has talked to BJ Quinlan about helping with the children’s books.  We will ask people to start scheduling appointments in early January once legislators are settled and have phone numbers.  Diedre has created a wiki to make tracking the appointments easier.  Jim T has started a list of OEMA members who want to be involved. We also discussed the possibility of using the wiki site to post additional background material such as issue briefs and tip sheets.  http://olanetwork.wikispaces.com/  Nan will also see if we can schedule a hearing on one of our issues, Ready to Read if possible, on the 7th.  This gives our members a chance to see the Legislature at work as well as participate.
Then we discussed potential and known issues with the idea of creating background papers for our members as well as briefs for legislators.  Some of these may not get to legislators but will serve to educate our members on issues. We agreed to work on these before the next meeting so we can revise and have ready for the 7th.

· Ready to Read from OLA’s perspective
We support the State Library’s proposal.  We would also like to see not just the restoration to $1 per child but an increase to $2 to help support library efforts around early childhood literacy.  This would represent about another $1.5 million for the biennium. We need to make a case statement with appropriate references to current research.  Janet will draft this one. Renea Arnold (MCL), Sara Behrman and Nan will be sources of information. We should also be thinking about testimony and who would be strong proponents for an increase outside of the library world or state agencies; who would be an articulate supporter from the childcare enterprise or early childhood education world.  

· Double majority efforts 
Aletha is in touch with various people about efforts to repeal the double majority.  It is a tricky one for legislators as the public has voted for it twice. Nan will talk to Richard Devlin about current efforts.  Aletha will draft the issue brief using Jim S’s table on library measures and the double majority. 

· School Libraries
Jim T looked to see if there was any alignment with the Chalkboard legislative priorities and it would be a stretch.  A better fit is the COSA proposal to restore specialists (music, art, media, physical education).  He will work on this backgrounder as well as looking at what the Quality Education Commission is working on.
· Obscenity statute revision

We will want an information piece for both our members and legislators.  We should also integrate information on internet filtering and what policies Oregon libraries have in place.  Nan will work on this.

· Exemption of email address for public disclosure

Again, Nan will take this one as she will be working to find an legislator to draft and introduce legislation.

If others occur to people or emerge from conversations with legislators or OLA members, we will review them.

5. Wrap-up and Action items (3:45-4:00)
a. Response to elections

i. Create talking points about what questions/issues came up during the elections and how various people responded (Aletha and Nan)

ii. Share statistics on how many measures were on the ballots with library measures and their success rate (Diedre)

iii. Send out a list of interim contact information for legislators later this week (Nan to Janet for posting on the OLA website)

iv. Post message to Hotline for people to contact their legislators during the interim (Janet)
b. Legislative Day
i. Put out call to membership about making appointments (early January – Diedre)

ii. Put item in Hotline about Legislative Day now as well as in successive Hotlines (Janet?, Sara?)

iii. Draft legislative briefs. (see notes above)
iv. Schedule a hearing on February 7th (Nan)

c. Other action items (past)

i. Send congressional delegation packets on DOPA and Net Neutrality (Janet & Diedre)

Next Meetings:

January 16, 2007 (Special Districts, Salem)
March 27, 2007 (Special Districts, Salem)
May 22, 2007 (Special Districts, Salem)
